


MINUTES
Ofsted Board 
15 June 2016
In attendance

David Hoare (Chair)

Linda Farrant
John Hughes
James Kempton

John Roberts CBE

Paul Snell CBE
Matthew Coffey, Chief Operating Officer (COO)
Louise Grainger, Director of Finance, Planning and Commercial
Gill Jones, Deputy Director, Early Years
Eleanor Schooling CBE, National Director, Social Care
Shona Dunn, DfE (via telephone) 
James Bowyer, Board Secretary
Apologies:

Sir Michael Wilshaw, Her Majesty’s Chief Inspector (HMCI)
Summary of action points
	Chairman’s Report
	Board Secretary to circulate a copy of Amanda Spielman’s CV to the Board.
	Board Secretary

	
	Eleanor Schooling to provide an insight into the level of concern within local authorities about unregistered schools.
	Eleanor Schooling

	
	Board Secretary to facilitate a review of the Board’s effectiveness for discussion at the next informal Board meeting on 13 July.
	Board Secretary

	HMCI Update
	Shona Dunn to facilitate a meeting between Ofsted officials and officials in the Department working closely with Birmingham City Council.
	Shona Dunn

	COO Report
	Matthew Coffey to amend the structure of the COO Directorate so the Director of Finance, Planning and Commercial reports directly to the Chief Operating Officer.
	Matthew Coffey

	
	Matthew Coffey to provide a summary of the key issues alongside the quarterly data in the regional dashboards.
	Matthew Coffey

	
	Neil Greenwood to include the additional measures (set out in 5.6) in the strategic reporting dashboard.
	Neil Greenwood

	Early Years Unknown Children’s report
	Board Secretary to provide the Board with a copy of the Early Years Unknown Children’s report when published.
	Board Secretary


1. Welcome, apologies and declarations of interest
1.1 The Chair welcomed Board Members and attendees, noting apologies from Sir Michael Wilshaw who had been called to appear before the Education Select Committee.
1.2 Board Members confirmed no declarations of interest.
2. Minutes, matters arising and action log
2.1 The Board accepted the minutes as an accurate record of the previous meeting held on 13 April 2016.
2.2 On action point 5, Matthew Coffey confirmed that mini staff surveys had already been held within three regions and staff were currently being consulted on questions to be included in the wider people survey planned for later this year.
2.3 On action point 16, the Board requested a more detailed paper on the work of the Unregistered Schools Taskforce.
3. Chairman’s report
3.1 The Board noted the Chairman’s report. The Chair confirmed that a briefing for Amanda Spielman’s pre-appointment hearing with the Education Select Committee was being prepared and, subject to the Committee’s consideration and Privy Council approval of her appointment as the next HMCI, arrangements would be made for her to meet with Board members at an appropriate time. The Chair asked the Board Secretary to circulate a copy of Amanda’s CV to the Board.
ACTION POINT: Board Secretary to circulate a copy of Amanda Spielman’s CV to the Board.

3.2 The Chair updated the Board on the recruitment of new Non-Executive Directors and confirmed that an announcement is now not expected until after the referendum on EU membership.
3.3 The Board discussed the work of the Unregistered Schools Taskforce. They agreed that it was important to identify the scale of the problem and asked whether Eleanor Schooling could provide an insight into the level of concern within local authorities.

ACTION POINT: Eleanor Schooling to provide an insight into the level of concern within local authorities about unregistered schools. 
3.4 The Chair mentioned that he would like to carry out a review of the Board’s effectiveness and it was agreed that the Board Secretary would facilitate this in time for a discussion at the next informal Board meeting on 13 July.

ACTION POINT: Board Secretary to facilitate a review of the Board’s effectiveness for discussion at the next informal Board meeting on 13 July.

4. HMCI Update

4.1 The Board noted the update from HMCI. Board members asked whether there could be greater collaboration between Ofsted, the Department for Education and Local Government to help ensure the improvement of children’s services in Birmingham. Shona Dunn agreed to help facilitate a meeting between Ofsted officials and officials in the Department working closely with Birmingham City Council.
ACTION POINT: Shona Dunn to facilitate a meeting between Ofsted officials and officials in the Department working closely with Birmingham City Council.

5. COO Update
5.1 Matthew Coffey provided an update to the Board.

5.2 On the restructure of the COO Directorate, Matthew Coffey explained that all staff had been consulted on the changes and feedback had been positive. The Board were also reminded that this would be a temporary structure ensuring the next HMCI would have the flexibility to make changes if required. Following further discussion, it was agreed that the structure would be amended so that the Director of Finance, Planning and Commercial would report directly to the Chief Operating Officer.
ACTION POINT: Matthew Coffey to amend the structure of the COO Directorate so the Director of Finance, Planning and Commercial reports directly to the Chief Operating Officer.
5.3 On inspection volumes, Matthew Coffey confirmed that all statutory inspection volumes had been met. It was explained that a plan had been implemented to encourage more OIs to lead in order to secure the full corporate plan inspection volumes. 
5.4 The Board noted that some regions had reported lower utilisation of inspectors. While it was accepted that this was to a certain extent a consequence of short inspections and uncertainty over conversion rates, the Board felt that it needed to be addressed. Board Members also sought, and gained, reassurance that any resources used to incentivise OIs to lead inspections would need to be sustainable in the future.

5.5 The Board welcomed the new regional dashboards and the data now being provided. It was noted however that in some regions the relatively positive summaries of the Star Chamber meetings were not reflected in the data and their RAG ratings in the dashboards. The Board requested in future that the Chief Operating Officer provide a summary of the key issues as well as the dashboards themselves. 
ACTION POINT: Matthew Coffey to provide a summary of the key issues alongside the quarterly data in the regional dashboards.
5.6 The Board welcomed progress on the strategic dashboard and agreed the quarterly reporting arrangements. Board Members requested that the following additional measures be added: (i) expenditure on front-line services as a percentage of the total budget; and (ii) the total number of complaints in addition to the number of complaints upheld.
ACTION POINT: Neil Greenwood to include these additional measures in the strategic reporting dashboard.

5.7 The Board noted the update from the Safeguarding Group. 
6. Corporate update
6.1
The Director of Finance, Planning and Commercial set out the financial position at period 2. The Board welcomed the steps being taken to avoid a significant underspend and the efforts to focus additional resources on front line inspections.
7. Social Care update

7.1
The Board congratulated Eleanor Schooling on being awarded a CBE in the recent Queen’s Birthday Honours.
7.2
The Board noted the update on developments in social care inspection. Board Members welcomed the key themes of the Social Care Annual Report and the central message that the provision of high quality social care services for children can be achieved through effective leadership. 
7.3
The Board also noted the launch of the consultation on the future of social care inspections and the creation of a common inspection framework for social care establishments and agencies. Shona Dunn confirmed that the Department for Education were very appreciative of the collaborative approach being taken with officials regarding the development of the framework. 
8. Early Years Unknown Children’s report
8.1
Gill Jones updated the Board on the key themes to be included in the Early Years Unknown Children’s report. It was mentioned that a draft of the report would be shared with the Department for Education. Copies of the report would also be sent to the Board and Board Members would be invited to the launch of the report on Thursday 14 July.
ACTION POINT: Board Secretary to provide the Board with a copy of the Early Years Unknown Children’s report when published.

9 Audit and Risk Assurance Committee update
9.1 John Roberts provided a summary of the annual report from the Audit and Risk Assurance Committee. The Board noted the slight increase in the number of internal audit reports receiving only partial assurance. John Roberts also confirmed that the Annual Report and Accounts would be laid before Parliament before the summer recess.
10 Strategic Risk Committee update

10.1 John Hughes provided an update on the work of the Strategic Risk Committee. It was noted that the Committee would continue to operate until it had been assured that sufficient progress on the strategic risks it had identified had been made. 
11 Corporate Governance Framework

11.1 The Board agreed the amended version of the Corporate Governance Framework.

12 AOB

12.1 John Roberts updated the Board on a recent meeting of the Pay Committee. 
12.2 The Chair and Board members acknowledged their appreciation to John Roberts who was attending his last formal Board meeting.
Next informal meeting: 13 July 2016, Room 801, Aviation House, London
Next formal meeting: 17 August 2016, Room 705, Aviation House, London
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